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Next editioné 
 

Please ensure that you send all submissions to newslettereditor@northbucksbranch.org.uk no later 
than Friday 23rd March 2018 to be included in the next edition of In Touch. Donôt be afraid to send 

them in well before this date, as my email account has plenty of space! 
 

Whilst endeavours will be made to send out reminders, your support in keeping to this deadline is 
appreciated. 

Editorial  
Hello and welcome to the winter edition of In Touch.  
 
Hopefully you all had a Merry Christmas, and that the leftovers are at last gone, maybe a mince pie or 
two still finds space in the kitchen.  
 
Christmas is ringing's busiest period, and I would love to hear your stories and events that have taken 
place.  
 
As always, the branch officers need support, so with the up and coming elections of the officers, all 
support, both new and experienced, are most welcome. The branch does not run itself, and it is your 
input that helps it function.  
 
In Touch exists only with your news, so however great or concise, event to come, or news of events 
that have happened, please do continue your excellent submissions. My thanks to all of those who 
have contributed over 2017.  
 
Finally, I would like to wish all our readers and there families a happy, healthy and prosperous 2018.  
 

Phillip StarrðEditor, In Touch 

Christmas at St. Maryôs Whaddon 
 
Friday 1st of December saw the usual open practice night,  and 
we marked the start of the Christmas season with a small 
celebration.  
 
As ever, Mrs Sue White, wife of Whaddonôs long serving Tower 
Captain Derek, presented her superb homemade shortbread 
and mince pies, to the delight of all. Other part nibbles, and a refreshing drink or two, were enjoyed, 
as we wished each other greetings of the season.  
 
There is a practice on the first Friday of every month, except the holiday month of August, at St. 
Maryôs Church in Whaddon. All are welcome to ring this pleasant six, regardless of your ability; ringing 
will be found for all who join us.  
 

Phillip Starr 

mailto:newslettereditor@northbucksbranch.org.uk
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Oxford Diocesan Guild of Church Bell Ringers 

Established 17th January 1881 

EDUCATION COMMITTEE 
 

RADLEY 
ONE-DAY COURSE 

Based at Radley (near Abingdon) 
 

SATURDAY 7
th.
   APRIL 2018 

 

Cost Ã30.00 including evening meal 
 

Methods offered: 
 

Plain Hunt on 5, 6, 7, 8;   Grandsire Doubles and Triples; 
Plain Bob Doubles, Minor and Major  

 

All subject to demand 
 

These courses have been running for a number of years and are designed for learners of all ages 
and levels of competence. No need to feel nervous about coming as you will be with others at a 
similar level.   
We aim to improve your confidence as well as your ringing with friendly support and tuition.   
 

Details of ringing criteria and an application form will be available after 1st December 

2017 

From Ann Osborne, Email: annosborne.1@BTInternet.com   
or  

Tel: 0118 942 5876 
 

Closing date for applications is: 
1st February 2018 

Maximum of 25 students 

mailto:annosborne.1@BTInternet.com
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¢ƘŜ DǳƛƭŘ {ƛȄ-.Ŝƭƭ {ǘǊƛƪƛƴƎ /ƻƳǇŜǝǝƻƴ 
 
hƴ т hŎǘƻōŜǊΣ ǘǿƻ ŎŀǊǎ ǎŜǘ ƻũ ŦǊƻƳ {ƘŜƴƭŜȅ ŀƴŘ [ƻǳƎƘǘƻƴΣ ǘƘǊŜŜ Ǝǳȅǎ 
όDǊŀƘŀƳ .ŀǊǘƘƻƭƻƳŜǿΣ WƻƘƴ .ǊƻƻƪƳŀƴ ŀƴŘ DŀǊȅ wŜŀŘƛƴƎύ ƛƴ ƻƴŜ Σ ǘƘǊŜŜ 
Ǝŀƭǎ ό9Ƴƛƭȅ .ŀƴƪǎΣ .ŜŎƪȅ CŀǿŎŜǧ ŀƴŘ [ƛƴŘŀ aŀȅŎǊƻƊύ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƻǘƘŜǊΣ ǘƻ 
ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘ bƻǊǘƘ .ǳŎƪǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ DǳƛƭŘ ǎǘǊƛƪƛƴƎ ŎƻƳǇŜǝǝƻƴΦ ¢ƘŜ ǾŜƴǳŜ ǿŀǎ 
bƻǊǘƘ [ŜƛƎƘΣ ²ƛǘƴŜȅΣ hȄŦƻǊŘǎƘƛǊŜΣ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ǇǊŜǧȅ /ƻǘǎǿƻƭŘ ǾƛƭƭŀƎŜǎΣ ǘƻǿŀǊŘǎ 
ǘƘŜ ŜƴŘ ƻŦ ƻǳǊ ƧƻǳǊƴŜȅΣ ōǊƛƎƘǘŜƴŜŘ ǘƘŜ ƎƭƻƻƳ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ ƎǊŜȅ ǎƪȅΦ 
 
²Ŝ ŀǊǊƛǾŜŘ Ƨǳǎǘ ŀƊŜǊ н ǇΦƳΦ ǘƻ ƘŜŀǊ ŀƴ ŜƴŎƻǳǊŀƎƛƴƎ ǎǇŜŜŎƘ ŦǊƻƳ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ 
ƧǳŘƎŜǎΣ tƘƛƭ wŀƳǎōƻǧƻƳ ŦǊƻƳ .ƛǊƳƛƴƎƘŀƳΦ ¢ƘŜ ǎŜŎƻƴŘ ƧǳŘƎŜ ǿŀǎ wƻǎƛŜ 
/ƘŜǘƴŜȅ ŦǊƻƳ hȄŦƻǊŘΣ ǿƘƻ ƪƛƴŘƭȅ ǎǘŜǇǇŜŘ ƛƴǘƻ ǘƘŜ ōǊŜŀŎƘ ǿƘŜƴ ǘƘŜ ƻǊƛƎƛƴŀƭ 
ƧǳŘƎŜ ƘŀŘ ŀ ŦŀƳƛƭȅ ŜƳŜǊƎŜƴŎȅ ǘƘŀǘ ƳƻǊƴƛƴƎΣ L ōŜƭƛŜǾŜΦ 
  
¢Ŝƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŬƊŜŜƴ ōǊŀƴŎƘŜǎ ǿŜǊŜ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŜŘ ŀƴŘ ǿŜ ǿŜǊŜ ŘǊŀǿƴ ǎƛȄǘƘΣ ǎƻ 
ǿŜ ƘŀŘ ǇƭŜƴǘȅ ƻŦ ǝƳŜ ǘƻ ƭƛǎǘŜƴ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ōŜƭƭǎ ŀƴŘ ŜȄǇƭƻǊŜ ǘƘŜ ǾŜǊȅ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǝƴƎ 
ŎƘǳǊŎƘΦ ¢ƘŜǊŜ ƛǎ ŀ ŬƊŜŜƴǘƘ-ŎŜƴǘǳǊȅ 5ƻƻƳ tŀƛƴǝƴƎ ŀōƻǾŜ ǘƘŜ ŜƴǘǊŀƴŎŜ ǘƻ 
ǘƘŜ /ƘŀƴŎŜƭΣ ŘŜǇƛŎǝƴƎ ǘƘŜ ǊŜǎǳǊǊŜŎǝƻƴ ƻƴ ƻƴŜ ǎƛŘŜ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ŘŜǾƛƭ ŀƴŘ ƴƻ 
Řƻǳōǘ ǎƻƳŜ ƴŀǎǘȅ ƘŀǇǇŜƴƛƴƎ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ƻǘƘŜǊ ς ŦƻǊǘǳƴŀǘŜƭȅ ƛǘ ƛǎƴΩǘ ǘƻƻ ŎƭŜŀǊΦ 
/ƻǳƴǘŜǊŀŎǝƴƎ ǘƘŀǘ ƛǎ ŀ ōŜŀǳǝŦǳƭ ƭƛǧƭŜ ǎƛŘŜ ŎƘŀǇŜƭ ǿƛǘƘ Ŧŀƴ ǾŀǳƭǝƴƎ ŀƴŘ 
ŀƭŀōŀǎǘŜǊ ŜŶƎƛŜǎ ƻŦ ŀ ƪƴƛƎƘǘ ŀƴŘ Ƙƛǎ ǿƛŦŜΦ hƴ ǘƘŜ ƻǳǘǎƛŘŜ L ǎǇƻǧŜŘ ŀ 
ƳƛƴƛŀǘǳǊŜ /ƻǘǎǿƻƭŘ-ǝƭŜŘ ǊƻƻŦ ǇǊƻǘŜŎǝƴƎ ǘƘŜ ŜƴŘ ƻŦ ŀ ǿƻƻŘŜƴ ōŜŀƳ 
ǇǊƻǘǊǳŘƛƴƎ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ ǿŀƭƭΦ  
 
¢ƘŜǊŜ ǿŀǎ ŀƭǎƻ ǘƘŜ ƻǇǇƻǊǘǳƴƛǘȅ ǘƻ ŎŀǘŎƘ ǳǇ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ŎƻǳǇƭŜ ƻŦ ŜȄ-.ǊŀŘǿŜƭƭ ǊƛƴƎŜǊǎΣ 5ŀǾŜ ŀƴŘ wƻǎŀ .ŀǊŘǿŜƭƭΣ ǿƘƻ ƴƻǿ ǊƛƴƎ ŀǘ 
¢ƛƭŜƘǳǊǎǘ ŀƴŘ ǎŜƴŘ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǊŜƎŀǊŘǎ ǘƻ ǘƘƻǎŜ ƛƴ bƻǊǘƘ .ǳŎƪǎ ǿƘƻ ǊŜƳŜƳōŜǊ ǘƘŜƳΦ 
 
{ƘƻǊǘƭȅ ōŜŦƻǊŜ ƻǳǊ ǎƭƻǘ ǿŜ ǿŜǊŜ ŀǎƪŜŘ ǘƻ Ǝƻ ǳǇ ǘƘŜ ǿƻƻŘŜƴ ōƻȄŜŘ-ƛƴ ǎǘŀƛǊŎŀǎŜ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ōŀŎƪ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƴŀǾŜΣ ǘƻ ŜƴǎǳǊŜ ŀ ǉǳƛŎƪ 
ǘǳǊƴŀǊƻǳƴŘΦ !ƊŜǊ ǎŜǾŜǊŀƭ ƳƛƴǳǘŜǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜǊŜΣ ǿŜ ǿŜǊŜ ƎƭŀŘ ǘƻ ǎǘŜǇ ƻǳǘ ƛƴǘƻ ŀ ōƛƎ ǊƛƴƎƛƴƎ ŎƘŀƳōŜǊ- ōƛƎƎŜǊ ǘƘŀƴ {ƘŜƴƭŜȅ ōǳǘ ǿƛǘƘ 
ƳǳŎƘ ƭƛƎƘǘŜǊ ōŜƭƭǎΣ ǘƘŜ ǘŜƴƻǊ ōŜƛƴƎ ф ŎǿǘΦ ¢ƘŜ пΣ р ŀƴŘ с ǿŜǊŜ ƴŜŀǊƭȅ ƛƴ ŀ ǎǘǊŀƛƎƘǘ ƭƛƴŜ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ŎƻǊƴŜǊ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǎǘŀƛǊŎŀǎŜ ǿŀǎ ŀ 
ŘƛǎǘǊŀŎǝƻƴ ōŜǘǿŜŜƴ ǘƘŜ ǘǊŜōƭŜ ŀƴŘ нΦ IƻǿŜǾŜǊΣ ǘƘŜ ōŜƭƭǎ ǿŜǊŜ ŀ ǇƭŜŀǎǳǊŜ ǘƻ ǊƛƴƎΣ ǘƘƻǳƎƘ ǘƘŜ ŘŜŜǇ-ǎŜǘ ǘŜƴƻǊ ƎŀǾŜ [ƛƴŘŀ ŀ 
ƳƻƳŜƴǘ ƻŦ ǇŀƴƛŎ ŀƴŘ ǘŜǎǘŜŘ ƘŜǊ ƳǳǎŎƭŜǎΗ 
 
hǳǊ ǘǿƻ ƳƛƴǳǘŜǎ ǇǊŀŎǝŎŜ ǿŀǎ ǾŜǊȅ ƭǳƳǇȅΣ ǿƘƛŎƘ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ƘŜƭǇ ŀƴȅ ƴŜǊǾŜǎΦ IƻǿŜǾŜǊΣ ǿŜ Ƴǳǎǘ ƘŀǾŜ ƳŀŘŜ ƎƻƻŘ ǳǎŜ ƻŦ ƛǘ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ 
ƧǳŘƎŜǎΩ ŎƻƳƳŜƴǘǎ ƻƴ ƻǳǊ ǘŜǎǘ ǇƛŜŎŜ όнпл ŎƘŀƴƎŜǎ ƻŦ DǊŀƴŘǎƛǊŜ 5ƻǳōƭŜǎύ ǿŀǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŜ ǊŀƴƎ ǾŜǊȅ ǎǘŜŀŘȅ ǊƻǳƴŘǎΣ ǿƛǘƘ ŜǊǊƻǊǎ ƛƴ 
ǘƘŜ ŎƘŀƴƎŜǎ ƻŎŎǳǊǊƛƴƎ ƛƴ ŎƭǳƳǇǎΦ 
 
!ǎ tƘƛƭ wŀƳǎōƻǧƻƳ ǎŀƛŘΣ ŜǾŜǊȅƻƴŜ ƘŀŘ ǘǳǊƴŜŘ ǳǇ ƪƴƻǿƛƴƎ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǘŜŀƳǎ ǿƻǳƭŘ Řƻ ǿŜƭƭ ς ǘƘŜ ƛƳǇƻǊǘŀƴǘ ǘŜŀƳǎ ǿŜǊŜ ǘƘƻǎŜ 
ǿƘƻ ǘǳǊƴŜŘ ǳǇ ŀƴȅǿŀȅΦ IŀǾƛƴƎ ƎƻƴŜ ŀƭƻƴƎ Ŧǳƭƭȅ ŜȄǇŜŎǝƴƎ ǘƻ ōŜ ƭŀǎǘΣ ǿŜ ǿŜǊŜ ǇƭŜŀǎŜŘ ǘƻ ŎƻƳŜ ƴƛƴǘƘ ŀƴŘ ǿŜǊŜ ŜǎǇŜŎƛŀƭƭȅ 
ǇƭŜŀǎŜŘ ǘƻ ƘŀǾŜ ǘǿƻ .ƛƎ wƛƴƎ tǳƭƭ ό.wtύ ǊŜŎǊǳƛǘǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ōŀƴŘΦ ¢ƘŜ .wt ƪŜŜǇǎ ƻƴ ƎƛǾƛƴƎ ŀǎ ƛǘΩǎ ƴƻǿ ǇǊƻǾƛƴƎ ŀ ǳǎŜŦǳƭ ōŜƴŎƘƳŀǊƪΦ 
LǘΩǎ ƴƻǘ ǳǎǳŀƭƭȅ ƪƴƻǿƴ Ƙƻǿ ƭƻƴƎ ǇŜƻǇƭŜ ƘŀǾŜ ōŜŜƴ ǊƛƴƎƛƴƎ ŦƻǊΦ tŜǊǎƻƴŀƭƭȅΣ L ŬƴŘ ƛǘ ŜƴŎƻǳǊŀƎƛƴƎ ǘƻ ƪƴƻǿ ǘƘŀǘ ƛƴ р ȅŜŀǊǎ ǿŜ Ŏŀƴ 
ǘŜŀŎƘ ǇŜƻǇƭŜ ǘƻ ǊƛƴƎ ǿƛǘƘ ŜƴƻǳƎƘ ŎƻƴŬŘŜƴŎŜ ǘƻ Ǉǳǘ ƛƴ ŀ ƎƻƻŘ ǇŜǊŦƻǊƳŀƴŎŜ ŀǘ DǳƛƭŘ ƭŜǾŜƭΣ ƻƴ ǎǘǊŀƴƎŜ ōŜƭƭǎΣ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ŀŘŘŜŘ 
ǇǊŜǎǎǳǊŜ ƻŦ ōŜƛƴƎ ƳŀǊƪŜŘΦ  
 

¢ƘŜ ǊŜǎǳƭǘǎ ǿŜǊŜΥ 
    ¢ƻǿŜǊ   Cŀǳƭǘǎ 
мΦ  ¢ƘŀǘŎƘŀƳ   нс 
нΦ  IƛƎƘ ²ȅŎƻƳōŜ  ну  
оΦ  ¢ƛƭŜƘǳǊǎǘ   нф  
пΦ  ²ŀƭƭƛƴƎŦƻǊŘ  он  
рΦ  {ƘǊƛǾŜƴƘŀƳ  пр  
сΦ  5Ǌŀȅǘƻƴ {ǘ [ŜƻƴŀǊŘ рн  
тΦ  bƻǊǘƘ [ŜƛƎƘ  рр  
уΦ  !ȅƭŜǎōǳǊȅ   см 
фΦ  {ƘŜƴƭŜȅ ϧ [ƻǳƎƘǘƻƴ то 
млΦ hȄŦƻǊŘ {ǘ DƛƭŜǎ  ул 

 
 
                .ŜŎƪȅ CŀǿŎŜǧ 
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Towers & Bells December 2017 
  
There is a bit of a common thread running through these. See if you can spot it. 
  
Olney - In the 2008 augmentation, the old ring of eight were extensively tuned, including the two Alfred Bowell trebles 
that most of us thought wouldnôt amount to much. The result was the impressive ring of ten we now have. The anticipated 
popularity of this ring has played out in numerous peals which have had to be carefully managed considering the close 
proximity of some residents. Sound control was always the intention but the open structure of the spire made that difficult 
to achieve effectively. So, phase two of the project started earlier this year. 
This has been a considerable DIY effort. Ringers from Olney, Sherington and Newport have given up many Saturday 
mornings and weekday evenings to transform about 100 large pieces of timber and plywood into a substantial new roof. 
The centre portion opens to allow sound through when needed and this is controlled by a cable that is routed to the clock-
room. 

  
Access to the roof is through a sliding trap-door on rails and a spare ladder is going to provide 
new views over the town and countryside through the lowest windows of the spire. The 
construction of the existing sound proofing of the belfry windows has been re-visited. Extra 
plywood layers and soundproofing materials have been fitted and any gaps around the edges 
have been filled. 
 
Lifting all the heavy materials into the belfry has been a great effort. The chain hoist and rope 
pulleys have been brought out of retirement and suspended from the old oak lifting beams in 
the spire. A team of willing helpers have cut pieces to shape while others manoeuvred awkward 
pieces through the open trap doors. More daring members of the team have been up ladders 
and on the roof putting it all together. 
The project only met one insurmountable problem. Repairs to the tracery in the west window, 
carried out many decades ago, are failing. This is causing the stone to split and may constitute 
a safety issue. Professional repairs are going to be needed so the sound proofing here will need 
to be temporary until that can be remedied. 
 

The recent branch practice was well attended and was a good opportunity to assess the effectiveness of the construction. 
Even in its incomplete state, there is a noticeable difference in the sound level near the closest properties. Monday evening 
practices have resumed so you are welcome to come to hear what difference has been made to the internal sound. 
  
Loughton - Rumour has it that work to re-hang and augment these is due to start soon, These are based on an old ring 
of 4 in a Victorian copy of a ñKing-Postò frame, that were made up to a six in 1908 by Alfred Bowell. 
  
Hanslope ï This project continues. It isnôt surprising that Alfred Bowell worked on these 
bells. Pretty much everyone had a go at them in the last hundred years. In 1906 he re-cast 
the old third and added a treble to make the ring up to six. 

 
 
 

Here we see local Hanslope people, the new bell showing off one of Bowellôs trademark 
girder headstocks. 

  
Simpson ï At the recent meeting at Olney, we voted a small grant from the Bell Fund to Simpson. Here, Alfred Bowell 
added a treble in 1926, constructing an extra bell frame on top of the existing 2nd. The stay of the 2nd only just misses the 
trebleôs slider. 
  
Calverton ï Rumour has it that these are to be re-hung soon. Good news as these are a nice ring with the potential for 
new ringers in the Stony Stratford area. These are a Taylor, Oxford, five that were re-hung and made up to six in 1905 by 
Alfred Bowell. The old wooden frame is probably now nearing the end of its life and there is plenty of room in the tower 
for more bells. 
  
Cosgrove ï Not in North Bucks but within easy walking distance of Old Wolverton. We hear that these are to be restored 
soon as well. This is another of the many rings that Alfred Bowell gave a new lease of life about 100 years ago. His 
straightforward engineering approach to bell-hanging resulted in many rings like this, in new steel frames and new fittings. 
Now, time is catching up with them again. The frames need modern rust-proofing and the fittings need to be updated. 
  
Lathbury ï All interested parties have been engaged and we are working on the formalities of getting this project started. 
More actual activity is expected next year. There was no Ipswich input to these. The local Gillett monopoly, managed by a 
jeweller in Newport, saw to it that most of the jobs here went to Croydon. 
  
Astwood ï This church has been redundant for a while and is likely to be sold as a 
private residence soon. We are engaging with the church authorities, MK Borough council, 
the Keltek Trust and the local contact to find a satisfactory outcome for the bells and 
frame. 
 

 

 

Doug Hird 
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City of Things 
 
City of Things was a sonic investigation of Milton Keynes by artist, Caroline Devine to celebrate the 50th 
birthday of the city. Presented as a sound installation in centre:mk throughout October 2017, City of Things 
included sounds, signals and voices of the city which were woven into the composition. Devine developed 
the work over a year, during which time she listened to and recorded the city. Some of the material 
included in the sound installation can be explored through the online soundmap that accompanied the 
exhibition: https://www.cityofthings.co.uk/  (hopefully still live by the time this note is published) 
 
The reason for writing this is that among the sounds used by the artist were the bells of St Lawrence's, 
Bradwell, ringing call-changes. - they're on the website. 
 
It's good to think that bellringing was thought to be an iconic sound of the New City, alongside the  dawn 
chorus in Linford Wood, the roar of the crowd cheering on the Dons at Stadium:MK, and choirs singing 
Tallis's Spem in Alium in Stony Stratford 
 

Martin Petchey 

MK50 - 4th November 2017 
 
Milton Keynes Council had asked the branch to ring at every 
tower in the borough to mark the 50th birthday of the new 
town. So I thought it would be appropriate to call up a band 
of MKC staff (past and present) to cover one of the towers 
for this event. 
  
Accordingly the following ringers met at Wavendon at 
10:30am: 
 
Veronica Baker (probation service) from Maids Moreton 
Margaret Bullied (teacher) from Pattishall 
Jill Faiers (teacher) from Pattishall 
Ann Fletcher (IT department) from Buckingham 
Mary Hartley (care and commissioning) from Cranfield 
Terry Page (teacher) from Loughton 
Paul Wheeler (IT department) from Milton Keynes village 

  
(Paul is the only current member of staff) 
  
We were ably supported by staff spouses, Andrew Spencer 
from Buckingham and Chris Bullied from Pattishall. 
 
         
       Ann Fletcher 

(L-R; Jill Faiers, Chris Bulleid, Terry Page, Mary Hartley, 
Andrew Spencer, Margaret Bulleid, Veronica Baker, Paul 
Wheeler, Ann Fletcher) 

MK50 Birthday Ringing update 
 

A brief update on the challenge to ring a Quarter Peal in every tower in the boundaries of the New Town of Milton 
Keynes in 1967 (11 towers). 
 
As previously reported there have been successful quarters rung at Shenley, Woughton, Bletchley, and Milton Keynes 
Village. 
 
Since then, quarters have been achieved at Fenny Stratford, Loughton, Wolverton and Bradwell. And a special quarter 
has been achieved at Simpson where a band took on the challenge and succeeded in ringing the method Simpson 
Doubles. 
 
The remaining two towers have home bands that are arranging quarters this month ï Linford and Stony  

Anne McIntyre 

https://www.cityofthings.co.uk/
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Branch Annual Ringing Outing  
 

September 2nd 2017 
 

This Year the branch outing was to Northampton, visiting four towers in the town centre and one in Abington Park.  
The Day started out at 10am at St Giles Church, where we were 
met by Giles Willson. St Giles dates from the 17th century and has 10 
bells in a central tower. We started out with some rounds and plain 
hunt on 10 and then we went on to ring Grandsire Triples and 
Stedman Triples.  
 

The next church was All Saints in Northampton town centre where 
we were met by Bridget Paul. All saints also dates from the end of 
the 17th Century and has 10 bells. Here we rang some more 
Grandsire Triples with Bobs and Stedman triples. The majority of us 
also stayed here for a lovely lunch in the caf® adjoining the church.  
 

Our next church was St Peters which was a short walk away. Here 
we were also met by Bridget Paul. St Peters is the oldest of the 
four churches in the centre of the town and dates from 1160AD. It 
has 8 bells. Here we rang Little Bob, Grandsire triples and Kent 
Treble Bob.  
 

From here we went to Holy Sepulchre or St Seps as its known locally. St Seps is a very 
impressive Norman round church with a 14th Century tower and a 13th century chancel. It 
also has a warriors chapel with remembrance book. It is well worth a visit as there is a huge 
amount of history both about the church itself and Northampton town itself. We were met 
here by Colin Sampson, we rang little bob major, Kent treble bob and some more Grandsire 
Triples.  
 

This was the last town centre church so we picked up the cars from the mayorhold car park 
and made our way to the church of St Peter and St Paul which is the smallest of the churches 
and located in Abington Park, it has 6 bells. We were met here by Barbara Starmer. We 
started out with bob doubles and 
grandsire doubles. We then finished off 
with plain bob and little bob.     
 

It was a very enjoyable and interesting 
day, giving everyone the chance to 
visit new towers and ring new bells. 
The turnout was somewhat 
disappointing though in that we had 
only 9 accomplished ringers so we 

were limited in what we could ring, but we still had a lovely day with 
everyone getting a chance to ring at each church.      
    
Many thanks to all the tower captains for allowing us access to their 
towers and special thanks to Bridget for liaising with them all and 
helping to make our day a success. We do hope you will let us visit 
you again in the future.        

Liz Sheaf 

                  

JACK PIGGOTT 
 

Jack was a much loved member of two Branch Churches ï All Saintsô, Emberton, and St Maryôs, Shenley.  An Australian by 
birth, he lived in Emberton for many years, and learned to ring there.  In his later years he moved to Shenley and became a 
loved and respected member of their community. 
 
We were all pleased to be able to ring for Jackôs funeral on 14th November ï half muffled at Shenley for the funeral service, 
and open at Emberton for the interment and wake.  Later that evening it was the monthly óadvancedô practice at Emberton, 
and Kangaroo Treble Bob Minor was rung both in Jackôs memory, and also for the ringing masterôs departure for a trip to 
Australia the next day! 

 


